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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
January 15, 2009 – 1:00 p.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dr. Dianne Sole, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Michael Modica, Dr. George Stone, and Randall O’Neal.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General were also in attendance. Eugene Montano, Edna Cale, John Oliver, Teresa Taylor, Dr. Michael Owens, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, and Ron Eby were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Kobasa stated that Item III. D. was being removed from the agenda at the request of the Barton Reese from Layton Preparatory. Ms. Fontello confirmed for the record that Mr. Charles was contacted by the school and stated that the school did not wish to go forward with this waiver request and the matter was being withdrawn. Mr. Kobasa also stated that Item III. I. for Fifer Middle School was being added. Ms. Marvel made a motion to approve the agenda as amended. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of December 11, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Dr. Stone made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 11, 2008 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously.

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income for the period of December 1, 2008 through January 9, 2009 and stated that the income is mostly from football tournament revenue, a check from the National Federation for $10,000.00 as part of the T-Mobile agreement, fees, officials dues, interest income and miscellaneous income. Mr. Charles commented that most of the expenses included winter and spring projected program costs, fall tournament expenses, salary plus other employee costs, the final payment to DAAD, and travel to the NIAAA meeting. Mr. Charles explained that at this time DIAA is still slightly in the red but that that is good for this time of the year. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles explained that there were a total of 26 requests for sanction and that all events had been reviewed and were in compliance with DIAA regulation.  Mr. Charles commented there is a middle school basketball tournament included which is run by Urban Youth for in-state schools only and that it does meet all the sanctioning requirements. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried unanimously.

B.
Interim Waiver by Executive Director of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.6 by A.I. for J.C.


Mark Alley, athletic director from A.I. DuPont High School was in attendance to present this request. Mr. Alley requested an open hearing. 


Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the school will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed the school that there were 11 voting Board members present. Ms. Fontello questioned why the student was not in attendance. Mr. Alley explained that the student is no longer with the team and has received no cooperation from the parent or student.  Ms. Fontello then clarified that the waiver request is to approve the interim waiver given by Mr. Charles and is not to grant a waiver going forward that would affect the student. Ms. Fontello explained that today is the only opportunity that the school and the student will get to prove their request and by the student no appearing today she is waiving her right to go forward with this waiver request. Ms. Fontello then reviewed all documents. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. 


Mr. Alley explained that this situation involves a student who switched from an AP course to a honors course due to some illness where she was absent from school on multiple days. Mr. Alley commented that as a result of the students absences she received a D grade and was at no time failing. Mr. Alley explained that the student was given the option by the guidance to take a “D” or an “I” for the grade and that taking an “I” would not effect her eligibility. Mr. Alley stated that the student took the I grade and when the student found out that this would effect her eligibility the student went back to the guidance counselor and asked for the D. Mr. Alley commented that the student practiced while she had the I but did not play in any games. Mr. Alley stated that the grade was changed on December 3 to a D and the student was then made eligible and participated in the first two games on December 5 and 6. 


Mr. Alley stated since then the student has not been with the team. Mr. Charles explained that DIAA Regulation 1009.2.6.5 states that an ineligible student that practices in violation of our passing work regulation shall when they redeem their eligibility be prohibited from practicing, scrimmaging, or competing for an equivalent number of days. Mr. Charles stated that the basis for granting this interim waiver was threefold. Mr. Charles stated that there was an illness involved which caused her to fall behind academically and then at the end of the quarter the student was not failing the class; and that the student elected to take the “I” on her report card because she did not want to take the “D” and because she was advised by the school that she would still be eligible if she took the I. Mr. Charles stated that for the reasons that the student never failed and that there was an illness involved and she chose the I based on incorrect information he felt that there was no need to punish the team for playing her in two games under these circumstances. Mr. Alley commented that the student is no longer on the team due to disciplinary reasons. Mr. Alley commented that he has met with the counselors and has given them a copy of the DIAA regulations and has advised the counselors to contact him when ever there is a question regarding eligibility. Mr. Alley commented that this student is no longer pursuing this waiver request going forward. Mr. Charles commented that he tried to contact the student’s mother regarding this hearing and never received a call back. Mr. Charles commented that he did speak with the mother regarding this situation prior to granting the interim waiver. 



Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the waiver request to the extent it will make the student eligible during the December 5 and 6 basketball games and would also waive any forfeiture penalty. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lyons and carried unanimously. 
III. 
C.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.10 by A. I. HS


Mark Alley, athletic director at A.I. High School; Sam Golder, principal; and Thomas Tabb, head boys’ basketball coach were in attendance to present this request. Mr. Golder requested a closed hearing. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting the privacy of a student and pupil files. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously.  Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the school will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed the school that there were 11 voting Board members present.  All parties were sworn in. 



Ms. Corrado made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously. Mr. Allen made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to go back into open session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.


Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the waiver request, because the school showed special circumstances and good faith that this was not intentional, for the forfeiture penalty with the understanding that there is a $200.00 mandatory fine and a mandatory referral to the Sportsmanship Committee. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.



The Board recessed at 2:05 p.m. and reconvened at 2:10 p.m.


F.
Request for Membership by the Central School



Mr. Charles stated that there was no one present from the school for this request. Mr. Charles stated that the Central School is a public middle school in the Red Clay School District. Mr. Allen made a motion to table this request for more information. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

E.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Charter School of Wilmington for M.N.



Kevin Kelly; athletic director at The Charter School of Wilmington, Mark Neff; father of the student, Jeannette Neff; mother of the student, and Mark Neff; student were in attendance to present this request. Mr. Neff requested an open hearing.  Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the school will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed the school that there were 11 voting Board members present.  The parties understood and wanted to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the burden was on the school and the family to prove why this request should be granted. All parties were sworn in. Ms. Fontello reviewed all documents. 



Mr. Neff thanked the Board for their time. Mr. Neff explained his student’s involvement in athletics and stated that he understands the purpose of the transfer rule and that his sons transfer is motivated by academics and in no way was associated with athletics. Mr. Neff further explained that his son applied for admission to The Charter School of Wilmington in the spring of 2008 and was not accepted until after the 2008-09 school year began. Mr. Neff stated that his son transferred because of the excellent academic reputation at The Charter School of Wilmington. Mr. Neff stated that his son was a first year lacrosse player during the last school year. Mr. Neff commented that his son puts school first but also commented that athletics are extremely important to him. Mr. Kelly commented that he did not know that Mark was an athlete when he transferred to The Charter School of Wilmington but that he did explain to the Father about the new transfer rule and that because Mark was in the tenth grade and in his second year of athletic participation he would be ineligible for lacrosse for one full school year without a waiver. Mr. Kelly explained that The Charter School of Wilmington had some openings due to other students who withdrew and that is why Mark was admitted late and that the situation was outside of the Student’s or his Parent’s control. Mr. Kelly also explained that the school did not know they had any openings until a week after school began. Mr. Kelly assured the Board that athletics are not a consideration for admission and stated that the assistant principal of Middletown High School supported the waiver request and did not believe the transfer was for athletics.


Dr. Lyons made a motion to accept the waiver request based on the facts that were presented and that his transfer was not for athletic reasons. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried unanimously.

I.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg 1008.2.7 by Fifer MS for C.P.



Charles Wilt; athletic director at Fifer Middle School, Kenneth Cole; father of student, Christine Cumens; stepmother of student, Cole Papen; student were in attendance to present this request. Mr. Papen requested an open hearing.  Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the school will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed the school that there were 10 voting Board members present.  The parties understood and wanted to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the burden was on the school and the family to prove why this request should be granted. All parties were sworn in. Ms. Fontello reviewed all documents. 



Mr. Wilt explained that he has known Cole since he first entered Fifer Middle School and stated that when he first entered the sixth grade he was not prepared for the middle school environment and had difficulty completing assignments. Mr. Wilt commented that Cole participated in the wrestling program during his sixth grade year. Mr. Wilt explained that Cole made the wrestling team in his 7th grade but did not participate for the full season and could not be counted on by the team. Mr. Wilt commented that Cole wanted to go out for the football team during his 8th grad but he was not eligible. Mr. Wilt explained that despite the disappointment of being unable to participate, Cole improved his grades. Mr. Wilt stated that after he saw an improvement him Cole’s grades he encouraged him to try out for the wrestling team even though he was not eligible without a waiver. Mr. Wilt stated that Cole made the team and practiced with the team as permitted in DIAA regulations. Mr. Wilt commented that Cole has matured, is committing himself to the team and has improved his grades and decided to apply for a waiver on his behalf. Mr. Wilt stated that there are only three weeks left in the season but feels Cole should be rewarded for all his hard work.


Mr. Papen commented that he supports Cole and would like him to have the opportunity to wrestle. Mr. Papen and Ms. Cumens commented that Cole’s real mother has not been involved with Cole and that his limited relationship with his mother has been very difficult. Cole stated that wrestling has helped him to keep his grades up. Cole commented that he has no interest in a spring sport and that the waiver is only for the remainder of the wrestling season. Ms. Cumens commented that Cole doesn’t get to see his mother much and that is why he was having trouble with his grades.  Ms. Cumens also stated that Cole’s mother was being abused by her boyfriend and that Cole was having a hard time dealing with that. Ms. Cumens commented that Cole now has a support system where he can share with others and talk about the difficulties he is going through. Ms. Cumens stated that Cole’s uncle also passed away during his 7th grade year. 


Mr. Allen made a motion to approve the waiver request for Cole to wrestle this school year based on the hardship that was presented. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried by a vote of 9 Yes (Kobasa, Allen, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Sole, Lyons, Modica and O’Neal) and 1 abstention (Wagner).


G.
Request for approval of Annual Report to the General Assembly
Mr. Charles reviewed the Annual Report that was sent to the General Assembly. Mr. Charles stated that this report is required by law each year. Mr. Charles commented that in this report included the major changes made in the regulations this year and also the improved participation numbers.  Dr. Sole made a motion to approve the Annual Report. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

H. Ball Contracts



Mr. Charles commented he was seeking for the Board’s approval to renew the Nike Contract. Mr. Charles explained that Nike has agreed to renew the contract with the same terms and will provide game balls for football, boys’ and girls’ soccer, boys’ and girls’ basketball, and golf. Mr. Charles stated that volleyball and baseball was dropped from the contract but kept the same terms.  Mr. Charles stated that he was also seeking approval for a contract with Wilson who will be providing game balls for baseball and tennis. Mr. Charles explained that Wilson will be a new provider and that they offered a very good proposal. Mr. Wagner made a motion to approve both contracts. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

IV.
Executive Director Report
A. Update on Board Appointments
Mr. Charles commented that the Governor’s office has been working on having Dr. Hawtof appointed and to have a public member to fill the New Castle County position that Dr. Lyons occupies before this meeting. Mr. Charles stated that at the request of the new Governor suspended this.  

C.
Report on NFHS Winter Meeting


Mr. Charles 

D.
Miscellaneous


Mr. Charles commented on incidents that occurred at William Penn High School and Mt. Pleasant High School earlier this month will have an impact on our basketball tournament at the Bob Carpenter Center. Mr. Charles stated that he has been in contact with the University of Delaware and they are concerned. Mr. Charles commented that he will be meeting with security at the University of Delaware. 


Mr. Charles informed the Board that the Division of Accounting has required the Department of Education and DIAA to begin to report all payments made to tournament workers. Mr. Charles commented that this will have an impact on the ability to get workers for the tournaments. Mr. Charles stated that he will be meeting with the accounting office later this month. 
V.
Public Comment
None.
VI.
Adjournment

Mr. Allen made a motion to adjourn at 3:25 p.m. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
